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                                                                                              Keeping in Touch​      ​Eleanor Guetzloe, Editor 
 
Arizona 
Dave Roels has shared some recent experiences that have reinforced his belief that "It really IS a small world."  For example, four 
years ago, he moved to a new house, after living in his previous home for 34 years.  He found the new home was built exactly 
where he had gone on a field trip to pick cotton in fourth grade.  He said that his curriculum included the "Five Cs 
of Arizona:  Cotton,. cattle, citrus, copper, and climate. 
 
Then, more recently, Dave was in Kutna Hora, a city in Bohemia (now the Czech Republic, in the Central Bohemian Region).  He 
met a couple there with whom he had attended high school and some very good friends from Kentucky CEC.  He has had many 
such experiences. 
 
Dave also sends his best wishes to all of his friends in CEC-Pioneers. 
 
Florida (and Illinois) 
Pam Gillet, who now lives in Florida but is reporting about Illinois, is presently traveling in Italy   After a recent conversation with 
him,  she has sent us an update on Bill Vickers.   Bill has just moved back to the apartment complex in which he and Bob Abbott 
lived before moving to an assisted living facility.  Bill is very pleased with his new  location, , which puts him back closer to 
friends on which he can rely for  company, transportation, and help with errands. 
 
A memorial for Bob was held in early August at the middle school that was named for him when he retired from the Waukegan 
Public Schools.  Over 300 people attended—friends,  family, and parents of students, as well as professional and organizational 
colleagues.  A painting of Bob by a Waukegan artist was presented to the principal of the school by Bob's family.  It will 
hang in the entrance of the school.  There will also be a program in Bob's honor at the Fall conference of Illinois CEC. 
 
Georgia 
Georgia Pioneers remains active and is being called upon to assist with numerous projects throughout the state.  Always present at 
state CEC Board meetings and conventions, our subdivision continues its support of special education at the local and state levels.  
 
Recently Pioneers made contact with the Georgia Retired Educators Association (GREA) to determine if the archives from 
Georgia CEC could be housed in a planned state education museum.  Following a call to the GREA Executive Director a meeting 
has been scheduled with him and former state CEC presidents Carol Quinn and Mike Weinroth and the GREA Historian to review 
and evaluate the records of state CEC that date back to the group’s inception at  4-H Camp,  Rock Eagle in the spring of 1957.  
 
An ongoing project of Georgia Pioneers is the videotaping of pioneers in our state that have had a lasting impact on the lives of 
disabled children.  The last such interview was conducted at Valdosta State University (VSU) with 92 year old Dr. Margaret Hiers. 
Margaret was literally the voice of special education throughout South Georgia beginning in the mid 1960’s through the 1990’s. 
Margaret Hiers was never one to “mince” words and her interview is as relevant today as it might have been 25 years ago.  It is 
interviews like this that must be kept for future generations of special educators. 
 
Illinois 
Bill Littlejohn has shared a story about a trip to Costa Rica, where  he and his wife Sally visited in February.  They traveled via 
Caravan tours, Inc., for a 10-day tour.  They visited the Poas Volcano, hiked in the Cloud Forest, and visited the National Museum 
on their very first day.   On the second day, they visited the Braulio Carrillo National Park and a butterfly garden and cruised a 
canal to Tortuguero National Park.  The tour took them from the Central Valley to the East Coast, then to the Pacific Coast. 
According to Bill, they did much more than space would allow him to include. They had numerous enjoyable experiences. 
 
He said it was a wonderful tour, with a super tour director and driver (and  reasonably priced).  After the tour, they stayed for a 
week at a bed and breakfast on the Gulf Coast.  They found the Costa Ricans to be friendly, hard-working people; the country 
beautiful; and the hotels excellent. The weather was also great--dry on the Pacific side and rainy in the rainforest areas. 
 
Montana 
Norma Gilmore has written that, after living and working in Michigan, Colorado, and Nebraska, she moved to Montana to be near 
her two sons.  For her 86th birthday, they took her cross-country skiing, which she described as "a thrill on a beautiful day." 
 
For the past three years, for two months each year, Norma has been involved as a volunteer, working with children in a program 
which aims to prevent learning disabilities.  These children are either kindergartners or are struggling with reading in the 
early grades in a small school district. Norma does "cranal-sacral" (relaxation) work with them.  According to Norma, one 
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interesting finding in this program is that some of the children do not have symmetrical cheekbones.  The muscles near their 
eyes apparently cause the children to "skip" either words or letters within a word on a printed page.  For example, in the word 
"after," a child might see the "a," but not the "ft," and then see the "r."  Norma says that this problem can be corrected by 
osteopathic doctors and trained cranio-sacral therapists.  She finds her work very interesting. 
 
Note from the Editor 
I want to express my sincere thanks to those who sent contributions for this issue.  Pioneers, your friends want to hear from you! 
 Please send reports of your activities for the next issue. 
Also, please make your plans to attend our meetings during the CEC Convention in National Harbor, Maryland, in April, 2011. 
 We've changed the schedule and events to some degree, to make it even easier to see  your colleagues and to enjoy the 
convention.  We hope to see you there. 
 
Send your news to Eleanor Guetzloe, 812 Woodside Avenue; Clearwater, FL  33756 or by email to ​ccbd1@aol.com​) 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

ANNUAL REPORT OF THE CEC/CEC-PD MENTORING PROGRAM 
PAMELA GILLET, COORDINAOR 

 
The 2009-2010 year is the third year of operation for the CEC/CEC-PD Mentoring Program.  
 
OVERVIEW  
The Program continues to provide mentoring services by professional CEC members (mentors) to student CEC members 
(mentees) belonging to selected CEC student chapters. Twenty (20) mentors have been involved with the Program for all three 
years of operation; thirty (30) mentors have been in the Program for two years; and nineteen (19) joined the Program this year. 
Five (5) new student chapters were selected by CEC to participate in the 2009-2010 Program​.​ Five (5) student chapters in the 
2008-2009 Program continued their participation in the Program for 2009-2010. Eighty nine (89) mentees were involved during 
this year; an increase of 43.  This is the first year that a student chapter from Canada is participating. To mentor these students, 
five CEC Pioneers members from Canada were recruited. 
 
The ten (10) colleges and universities selected to participate in the 2009-2010 Program were:  University of Cincinnati (OH); 
Canisius College (NY); Southern Illinois University-Edwardsville (IL); Georgian Court University (NJ); Georgia College and 
State University (GA); Tennessee Technological University (TN); Bowling Green University (OH); Anderson University (SC); 
Bloomsburg University (PA); and University of Toronto (ON).  
 
Expansion of the Mentoring Program 
All the groups of participants feel that the CEC/CEC-PD Mentoring Program should expand.  If the expansion is to occur, more 
mentors are needed.  Recruiting additional student chapters and students within the chapters appears not to be a problem. ​Sign up 
to be a mentor by contacting Pam Gillet at Pamelagillet@aol.com. 
 
 
CONCLUSION 
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Based on the positive outcomes received by the mentors, the mentees, faculty advisors, and the CEC staff; the collaborative efforts 
of all involved (mentors, the participating CEC student chapter faculty advisors, and the CEC staff); the services provided to the 
student participants; the results of this and previous years’ Program evaluations; and the inclusion of the CEC/CEC-PD Mentoring 
Program in the current CEC Strategic Plan, it would continue to be recommended that the CEC/CEC-PD Mentoring Program be 
viewed as an ongoing program co sponsored by The Council and the Pioneers Division.  
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Romaine P. Mackie Annual Award for Leadership 

       The purpose of this Award is to honor an outstanding professional who has demonstrated leadership in CEC and other 
organizations for an extensive period of time in various areas within the field: service delivery; teacher education and professional 
development; research; policy; assessment and publications.  The individual should be nominated by someone who is familiar with 
the nature and quality of his/her work and who can also speak to the person’s character.  Nomination materials should include: 
a letter of nomination which indicates the name, address, phone number, and email address of the nominee; reasons for making the 
nomination; the nominee’s CEC identification number; and other information which might be helpful to the Awards Committee as 
the members study the information provided.  The name and email address of the person/unit making the nomination should also 
be included. 
        A brief vitae or resume’ for the individual nominated which shows educational background, places of employment, length of 
service, special projects undertaken, awards received, other information which might assist the Awards Committee in making a 
decision, and at least two (2) letters of support, but not more than four (4). 
  
All nominations and materials must be received by January 31, 2011. 
  
Submit the nominations packet to: Michael Weinroth, CEC-PD Awards Chair 
335 Hunting View Ct. NW 
Atlanta, GA  30328-2779 
W- 404-870-1630   email: mweinroth@thebreman.org 

 
Preserving CEC History and Linking to the Future Important CEC-PD Activity 

The June Jordan Fund was established in 1994, by the Pioneers Division in honor of June Jordan who was a former CEC staff 
member.  June was instrumental in providing the leadership and support for establishing the Pioneers Division.  In addition, she 
led CEC in the collection of documents and other types of information of historical significance to CEC and the field of special 
education.  The official title of the fund is “The June Jordan ‘I have a Dream’ Memorial Fund”. The purpose of the fund is to 
support The Council for Exceptional Children in maintaining the Archives and history of the Council.  The Archives are 
maintained by a CEC Archivist who has a non-voting position on the CEC-PD Board.  The Fund is financed through direct 
contributions to the Fund.  These funds are then allocated for expenditures to support the expansion and maintenance of the CEC 
Archives.  In the past, the support for the CEC Archives has consisted of providing dollars from the June Jordan Fund to purchase 
supplies needed by the CEC Archivist, and to provide assistance to the Archivist by other members of the Pioneers Division in 
preparing and in placing materials in the CEC Archives from time to time.  It is hoped that the plan developed by the History 
Initiative Work Group will provide additional opportunities to share, as well as, preserve the history of CEC and CEC-PD.  
Please consider donating to the June Jordan Fund using the form below to assist with this important activity. 

 
 

THE JUNE JORDAN “I HAVE A DREAM” MEMORIAL FUND CONTRIBUTION FORM 
Mail contributions to: Michael D. Thew, 4524 Valley Acres Road., York, PA 17406 

 
My contribution to the June Jordan Fund is $_____________. 
 
Name_______________________________________Phone/email________________________________________________ 
 
Address _______________________________________________________________________________________________ 
                             ​Street City             State/Province    Zip/Postal Code 
 
 
Indicate if in memory/honor of ____________________________________________ 
 
Please provide name and address for acknowledgment card: 
Name​__________________________________________________________________ 
 
Address​ _______________________________________________________________ 
                           ​Street                             City  State/Province              Zip/Postal 
 
Please make checks payable to the Pioneers Division of the Council for Exceptional Children and attach to this form. Thank You! 
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ROBERT EUGENE ABBOTT 
 

It is with deep regret that the CEC Pioneers Executive Board reports the death of Robert E. Abbott after 
a most courageous two year battle with cancer.  Bob was an inspiration to all that knew and worked with 
him. 
 
Bob’s career as a special education administrator resulted in the development of many exemplary 
special education programs for the Waukegan Public Schools (IL) including one of the first special 
education early childhood programs in Illinois and a multi faceted bilingual special education program. 
The West Plan was an inclusion setting prior to “inclusion” being a goal within the special education 
delivery system. 
 
In CEC, Robert served on the CEC Executive Committee as governor-at-large, as well as chairing the 
CEC Governance Standing Committee.  He was president of the Division for Learning Disabilities and 
served continuously as a delegate of representative for Illinois and the Pioneers Division to both the 

CEC Delegate Assembly and the CEC Representative Assembly.  
 
Bob certainly left his mark on the Pioneers Division through his work as the historian for the Division and in the service of 
treasurer. 
 
Since the early 1960’s Bob has ​continuously​ served on the boards of the Illinois State CEC Unit and the Lake County CEC 
Chapter in either an elected or appointed capacity.  He served as president of both units.  Bob was very much a supporter of the 
subdivision concept and was the president of both the Illinois DLD and the Illinois CEC Pioneers Subdivisions.  
 
He also was very active in another special education organization, the Learning Disabilities Association (LDA) and its Illinois 
chapter.  
 
In 1992, upon Bob’s retirement as the Associate Superintendent of the Waukegan Public Schools, one of the middle schools was 
named in his honor.  The West School was renamed the Robert Abbott Middle School.  Soon after, Bob began a scholarship fund 
for the school. 
 
Bob was also very active in community affairs through the Little Fort Lions Club of America serving as its secretary for thirty five 
years and as the host of an annual Christmas party for the children living in the Lake County area who had visual and hearing 
disabilities. 
 
Among the many honors and awards bestowed upon Bob were:  The CEC Outstanding Leadership Award; the LDA Pioneer 
Award; the CEC Pioneers Division’s Romaine Mackie Award; DLD Outstanding Contributor Award; ICEC Meritorious Service 
Award; and the Illinois State University Outstanding Alumnus Award. 
 
Through Bob’s professional presentations; his mentoring; his work as an adjunct professor; and his service to many professional 
organizations, he has indeed positively affected many educators and made a difference in the lives of many exceptional children 
and youth.  Robert Abbott will indeed be missed. 
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